
ROCHDALE BOROUGH COUNCIL

COMMUNITIES, REGENERATION AND ENVIRONMENT OVERVIEW AND 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE CHAIR’S REPORT TO THE COUNCIL

COUNCIL - WEDNESDAY, 29th MARCH 2017

Thank you Mr. Mayor for the opportunity to report to the Council the latest 
developments on various matters relating to the Communities. Regeneration and 
Environment Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Committee has met once since the last Council meeting in October, on 8th 
February 2017. The work of the Energy Study Group continues to progress and I 
will update Council on this also.

8th February 2017

Discretionary Crisis Fund
The Committee scrutinised a report which informed Members of the Discretionary 
Crisis Fund’s performance over the first six month period of 2016/17, April – 
September 2016, which is now the fourth year of the scheme. The Fund offers 
support for those setting up home when resettling from temporary accommodation 
and who may need help in acquiring essential household items. The scheme also 
provides a mechanism to make small crisis awards for those who find themselves 
in financial difficulty for emergency household fuel or clothes.

The local welfare provision also funded small contributions to a number of Food 
Banks and grant funds to a number of community based projects via the Innovation 
Fund. Members of the Committee, in scrutinising the report, asked for consideration 
to be given as to the how the fund could be better promoted to increase awareness 
of the fund and we agreed that an informal meeting of the Committee be convened 
so we can take a more in-depth look at this issue.

Street Lighting Performance Review
The Committee scrutinised a report which provided us with an update on the Street 
Lighting PFI.  The Street Lighting PFI Client Management Team have been working 
closely with the Service Provider to implement the various improvements requested 
by previous meetings of the Council and various Scrutiny Committees. We now 
clearly feel that the Street Lighting Service had addressed the previous concerns.

We noted that as a result of the improved relationship between all of the parties 
(and as a gesture of goodwill) that the Service Provider has taken the decision to 
withdraw all existing contractual disputes.

Members did raise some issues relating to the financial adjustments which had 
been applied as a means of incentivising the Service Provider to maintain 
performance standards.

Rochdale Safer Communities Partnership
The Committee scrutinised a report that provided us with a summary of how the 
Rochdale Safer Communities Partnership (RSCP) had performed against its 
targets during the second quarter of 2016/2017 (July - September 2016). The 



Committee considered future performance monitoring arrangements and we asked 
that the RSCP performance indicators also be included in the Neighbourhood 
Directorate performance dashboard, on their quarterly reports. 

We also asked that the crime statistics for Heywood town centre be separated from 
those of the Heywood North Ward (as the town centre is wholly located in the 
Heywood North Ward), as it was felt that the inclusion of the data gave a false 
impression of crime in that Ward.

Directorate Plans: 3rd Quarter 2016/17
The Committee scrutinised a report that presented the positions of the Economy 
and Neighbourhoods Directorates at the end of Quarter Three (31st December 
2016) and of the activities contained in the Economy Directorate Plan 2016/17 and 
the Neighbourhoods Directorate Plan 2016/17.

The report also contained an additional appendix to his report that provided 
Members with performance information on the activities of the Rochdale 
Development Agency which are undertaken on behalf of the Council, for the third 
quarter of 2016/17 (October - December).

AGMA Scrutiny Pool
The Committee noted minutes of the meetings of the AGMA Scrutiny Pool 
meetings that were held in December 2016 and January 2017.

Energy Study Group

As previously reported to Council through my membership of the AGMA Scrutiny 
Pool I have arranged for an AGMA wide scrutiny study group that I chair and has 
been established around the issue of ‘Renewable Energy’. Councillor colleagues 
from Oldham, Stockport, and Manchester have joined me on this group, and we 
have thus far met on three occasions.

We have received presentations so far including from our Chief Executive, Mr. 
Rumbelow who of course doubles up as the Greater Manchester lead Chief 
Executive for Low Carbon. In this task he is ably assisted by Mr. Mark Atherton who 
is employed by Greater Manchester Combined Authority to deliver the low carbon 
agenda across Greater Manchester.

The Group aims to produce a report to the AGMA Scrutiny Pool’s first meeting in 
2017/18 due to be held in June 2017. This report will include a series of 
recommendations that we can take forward as part of a deeper dive into this area 
of work in 2017/18. I will of course keep Council up to date on developments in this 
regard and I would welcome any Member of the Council to attend a future meeting 
of the Group or to offer useful advice. 

Councillor Neil Butterworth - Chair - Communities, Regeneration and 
Environment Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Thank you Mr. Mayor, I will be pleased to answer any questions from Members of 
the Council about these or any other matter relating to the Communities, 
Regeneration and Environment Overview and Scrutiny Committee.


